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Introduction 

 

This is the first half of the Annual Reports to be published in 2025.  It covers activities which are on 
a calendar year basis: financial activity and church statistics.   

The second half called Program Reports will cover the period June 1, 2024 through May 31, 2025.  It 
will also have nominations for officers for the next program year, 2025-2026, and will be available 

for the next semi-annual congregational meeting in June 2025. 
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Overview of South Church Finances 
South Church finances consist of Operating Funds and Trust Funds. The Operating Funds are 
managed by the Church Treasurer and The Finance Ministry with guidance from other Ministry 
Teams. The Trust Funds’ investment is managed by the Trustees of the Trust Funds. They include 
proceeds from plot sales invested to provide for the perpetual maintenance of the Cemetery and 
proceeds from bequests which are invested to support a wide range of church programs in 
accordance with any restrictions placed on those grants. 

A summary of the Operating Funds is included on the “Financial Position Summary” page. Most 
church income is from Annual Giving which is allocated among the General, Building Reserve, 
Missions Fund and Reserve Fund. A summary of this Annual Giving and details of the 2024 General 
Fund activity and the proposed 2025 budget are on the two pages which follow the financial 
position summary. The General Fund provides the money for budgeted program activities and the 
“day-by-day” operating expenses of the church. Following that are details of the Building Reserve 
Fund. 

Trust Funds balances and activity are reported as part of the “Report of the Trustees of the Trust 
Funds”. The church Giving Summary follows the “Report of the Missions Team”. 
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Report of the Finance Ministry 
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Giving Team 
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Our Annual Giving theme for 2025 is North Star: What Guides 
You? and moved our giving campaign from its traditional spot 
in the Fall, prior to advent and into January, beginning on 
Epiphany. This theme of North Start and timing with 
Epiphany invites us to reflect on the light that guides us and 
how we might share that light with others in the world. As of 
January 29th, we have received 173 pledges for a total of 
$520,803. We will continue to solicit pledges for stewardship 
and will report a final total of pledges in our Annual Report to 
be reviewed in June 2025. 

In Service,  

Mike Rottman, David Strong (Lead), Bob Tigelaar  

 

Memorial Gifts Team 
Memorial Gifts meets a few times a year via email.  We administer donations given to the church in 
memory of those who have passed and in honor of those who are still with us.   

We received a major gift from the Phil and Virginia Dennent family, which went toward the Library 
and Music Funds.  The Library Committee purchased furniture.   

The Music Team purchased bells and chimes to fill the breadth to five octaves.   

A gift in honor of Doug Halsted went toward the purchase of handbell cases. 

We accepted gifts in memory of our past loved ones with the designation of Building Maintenance 
which will go toward the purchase of sound dampening baffles in Fellowship Hall in 2025.   

The Memorial Gifts Committee continues to acknowledge gifts; to contact those people who 
memorialize loved ones with the lighting of the steeple each month; to review the committee’s 
financial reports; to consider requests of church committees and boards for use of funds; and to 
maintain two Remembrance books: one in a case in the Narthex, and a copy in the sitting area near 
the church offices. 

We encourage committees and boards within the church to contact Memorial Gifts about needs that 
are not included in a regular budget. Some funds have a specific purpose designated by the family; 
other funds are available for the purchase of any tangible gifts that will benefit the church and are 
consistent with our church’s mission. 

Char Lyons, Chair & Steeple Lighting  
Eric Stuebenhaus, Correspondent 
Jen Bouchard, Finance 
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Report of the Community Service Ministry 
 

Missions Team  
South Church continues to be extremely generous in their giving of time, treasure and talents. The 
mission team worked hard all year to provide South Church with opportunities to share their gifts. 
The team works hard to follow the team charter to “lead the congregation in creating connection 
with our mission partners through education, financial support, hands-on service and authentic 
equity-based relationship building; to live into Jesus’ example of justice, equity and inclusion 
through our actions and resources.” The mission team continues to have a full slate of members 
and we enjoy support of our Associate Pastor, Genna Hosterman and the Community Service team 
leadership. We met monthly via Zoom, allowing flexibility for members to participate remotely 

The Mission Team continued to distribute our budgeted funds ($65,500) to our core mission 
partners; International partners include Honduras Hope, La Gonave (Haiti) and Only a Child 
(Guatemala). Our local partners include Neighbors in Need, Lazarus House, Bread and Roses, A 
Better Chance of Andover, Habitat for Humanity, South Church Giving Garden and Communities 
Together. Thirty percent of our budget goes towards supporting the United Church of Christ. 

Our monthly mission partner program continues to offer our congregation different organizations 
to support. This year we gifted approximately $41,452 to the following organizations: RCP-USP, 
World Central Kitchen – Middle East, Prison Book Program, Partner’s in Health Sierra Leon Health 
Care, Bee Conservancy, NAGLY, Giving Garden, Andover Farmer’s Market, Lawrence Boys & Girls 
Club, UCC Hurricane relief, and Eliot Day Center. Collections to support our youth missions raised 
$860. We used $3,900 of additional funds for emergency grants to Partners in Health Haiti and 
World Central Kitchen – Hurricane relief. 

Hundreds of books were collected and sent to Prison Book Program and Memorial Hall Library in 
conjunction with the monthly mission partner collection. Diapers were collected for the annual 
Undies Sunday drive for Communities together. The congregation donated 80 new children’s books 
to The Boys and Girls club. 

Our team did a thorough review of all Core Partner financials to ensure that all partners were 
continuing to serve their mission and continue to align with the mission of South Church.  After the 
review we felt it was important to remove a couple of partners and realign the annual grants to 
existing partners. We also added the Andover Farmer’s Market SNAP/GAP program as a core 
partner. We will continue to review partners on an annual basis to ensure we continue to make the 
best decisions with our mission dollars. 

The Mission Team is proud to provide opportunities to embody God’s love and compassion and to 
actively nurture connections within and beyond our walls to bring meaning and joy in spiritual 
growth, fellowship, and service. 

Alyson Shaw and Laura Rex, Co-Chair, Ann Marie Cortner, Cindy Ozirsky, Cheryl Kraley, Rachel Daniels, 
Laura Jordan, Brenda Cronin, Andrea Stidsen, Kristie Nardini, Marie Machacek 
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Report of the Facilities Ministry 
In 2024 the Facilities Ministry completed the projects listed below, under the direction of our 
Facilities Manager, Andy Brien. Andy continues to be an invaluable resource for the church, and 
keeps the building in top shape. Facilities is made up of the following members: John Wiggins and 
Brenda Bryan (co-chairs), Tim Ozirsky, Char Lyons (Cemetery), Paul Groff (IT), Lucas Bacchi (IT), 
Page Bouchard, and Emily Strong. We are excited for the many facility improvements that will come 
as part of the capital campaign in 2025. The campaign will allow us to address a number of overdue 
projects, such as steeple repairs, heating system upgrades, and various building envelope repairs, 
along with security and IT improvements.  
We had numerous donated hours from many volunteers to complete all the tasks, with a special 
thank you going out to Eileen Forgue for leading the move to a new insurance provider; to Brenda 
Bryan and Nora Pelt for advertising and successfully leasing the childcare space; to Andy Brien, 
Brenda Bryan and Char Lyons for proposing and advancing the concept of a columbarium; to the 
Holy Rollers (Laurie Sorota, Char Lyons, Ellen Arvidson, Jen Bouchard, Amy Hellauer, Cheryl 
Kraley); to Mike Kraley & Vic Olmstead for their help with the parsonage; to Bill Schroeder & the 
entire Green Team for their passion and input; to the Youth Group & Summer of Service 
participants for cleaning and assorted tasks; to the Farmer’s Market leadership for their excellent 
care of the grounds (Fran Healey, Martin McGrath, Susan Henke, Eileen & Dennis Forgue); to 
everyone who pitched in on Weekend of Service; and to all, named and unnamed, who have given 
their time, energy and dedication to this historic and beautiful structure.   

Church  

●​ Installation of automated external defibrillators 
●​ Patching, sealing, and re-striping of the parking lot 
●​ Foundation stone repairs 
●​ Table and chair replacement 
●​ Appraisal in support of new insurance bids 
●​ Updates to the childcare area to facilitate the YMCA lease 
●​ Interior Church Painting – Holy Rollers  
●​ Installation of secondary heating in the Youth & Family Director’s office 

Parsonage  

●​ Interior Painting – Holy Rollers  
●​ Siding replacement 
●​ Landscaping improvements 
●​ Exhaust fan replacements 

Cemetery  

●​ Swale extension for drainage 
●​ Tree trimming and removal of diseased trees 
●​ Cleaning and restoration of 100 Broken Monuments 
●​ Repair of 55 damaged monuments 

 
John Wiggins, Brenda Bryan Co-Chairs  
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Report of the Nominating Team 

​
As we enter 2025, we are so thankful for the work of the South Church Ministries and Teams and 
the valuable work that they do to enrich and support our church.  

At Church Council meeting in January, the council voted to approve Anne Hemmer for Treasurer.  
Much thanks to Janna Roop for faithfully serving as treasurer for the past several years.  The council 
also approved David Strong and Michael Rottman for the Annual Giving Team.  Thanks to David, 
Michael, and Bob Tigelaar for their great efforts on the campaign this year. 

The Nominating Team will continue their work of discovering the gifts and skills of the lay leaders 
in South Church, and discerning how the talents of each might be put to best use in our communal 
efforts. The slate of new leaders will be voted on at the June semi-annual meeting. 

 If you are interested in any particular opportunities to serve South Church in leadership in 
2025-2026, please reach out to your nominating team and we will be happy to discuss with you.  We 
hope that everyone prayerfully considers where they may be called to serve during the upcoming 
nominating period as we hope to fill all positions this year to enable South Church to continue to be 
successful.  

Dave Jagger: david.jagger@oracle.com; Susan Henke: henkemcgrath@gmail.com 
 

South Church Parish Record for 2024
 

Pastoral Services 

​ Baptisms​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 9 
​ Weddings​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 1 
​ Funerals​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 3​ ​  
 
Communications Reach​ ​
  ​ by Email       ​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 673 per email 
​ Facebook est. reach​​ ​ ​ 26,200 accounts 
​ Facebook followers​​ ​ ​ 924 
​ Instagram est. reach​ ​ ​ 7,200 accounts 
​ Instagram followers​ ​ ​ 705 
 
Volunteer Impact 
​  

In 2024, 219 volunteers signed on to  Service Central to be of service to their community. 
They served their church, neighborhood and wider world for a total of 2,251 hours logged 
on Service Central.  
 
Sunday Morning Average Attendance ​  ​ ​ ​
                   ​ Sunday worship YouTube avg. views    145​
                   ​ In-person worship .          ​ ​ ​  142 
​ YouTube subscribers​ ​ ​  613 
​ YouTube video views​ ​ ​  12,178 
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*Special Note: In 2024, South Church welcomed at least 8,019 souls to in-person worship,  
up 16% from 2023.  

​ ​  
Church School and Youth  

Engaged youth (Nursery to grade 5)​ 40  ​ ​ ​ ​
​  
Confirmation/Bridges students: ​ 11​ ​
 ​ ​  
Youth groups: (active participants)​
​ Middle School (grades 6-8): ​ ​ 15 
​ Senior High (grades 9-12): ​ ​ 18​ ​  

 
Active membership, December 31, 2023​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 527 
 

Youth confirmed​ ​ ​ ​ n/a 
New adult members​ ​ ​ 35 
Total new members​ ​ ​ 35 
 
Removed by transfer​ ​ ​ 2 
Removed by Voluntary Withdrawal ​ 1 
Removed by death​ ​ ​ ​ 3 
Total removed​  ​ ​ ​ 6 

 
Active membership,* December 31, 2024​ ​ ​ ​ ​ 556 
​ ​  

*  “Active” status is changed to "inactive" for those members who have been away two years or 
more including young adult members no longer living at home in addition to active members who 
have moved out of the area and are no longer contributing financially to the church. 
 
New Members  
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
​
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Taylor Graffum Andrea Desaulniers Philip Meagher 

Michelle Weise Mike Weise Barbara Martin 

Lauren Dooley Sprague Lori Wyckoff Gail Ralston 

Michael Rottman Bob Decelle Scott Sprague 

Maggie Sprague Beth Listerman Jim Carle 

Leanne Parziale Jeff Small Heather Olson Small 

Alvyn Reyes Lopez Liz Monroe Connie Gourdeau 

Rob Mulberry Noah Mulberry Roger Lier 

Judy Pare Brittany Paskal Ben Paskal 

Kristen Fisher Keith Fisher Marcia Lier 

Carol Tomkiewicz Bobby De Sousa Jill Manning De Sousa 

Norma Cahill Linda Scherig  



Member Deaths 
Shirley Stratton​ ​ Bob Cratty​ ​ ​ Doug Halsted 

 
Fifty+ Year Members 

 

 

Dorothy Patterson  1941 Richard Bartle 1968 Dave Penner 1972 

Sally Hudgins   1950 Marilyn Finlayson 1968 Rachel Penner 1972 

Judith Nowinski  1956 Dale Lattanzio 1969 Barbara Collins 1973 

Marilyn Fitzgerald 1958 Laura Lattanzio 1969 Phyllis Cutler  1973 

Jane Ellen Batchelder 1960 Linda Look 1969 Beth Kiker 1973 

Deborah Brent 1961 Charlotte Taylor 1969 Morgan Kiker 1973 

Joanne Smith   1962 Sherry Tupper 1970 Robyn Poirier 1973 

Frederick Nowell III 1964 Glenn Rogers 1971 Joan Johnson 1974 

Carol-Georgine West 1965 Jennifer Rogers 1971 Marna Moohead 1974 

Barry Cratty 1967 Ellen Arvidson 1971 Doug Mesler 1975 

Priscilla Bartle 1968 Meredith Moody 1972 James Warren 1975 

 

 
Minutes of 313th Annual Meeting 

South Church in Andover     United Church of Christ 
 

 
The 313th Annual Meeting of South Church in Andover was held in Church Sanctuary and 
online via Zoom.  After Wayne Shaw, Clerk recognized a quorum of 50 voting members in 
the Sanctuary and on Zoom, David Strong, Moderator called the meeting to order at 
approximately 11:15 AM on February 4, 2024. 
 

●​ A copy of the slides presented at the meeting can be found in 
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1Acv-FeyakReRAn3gg02GH43Nh_WFC3h8/view?us
p=drive_link 

●​ Copies of all Annual Reports are available in the office. The latest Annual Reports are 
available on southchurch.com/mysc  

●​ A video of the meeting can be found at 
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1aabWt-jt7L7yrir3QbOXRgUy_OIly4-c/view. 
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Recognition of Member Anniversaries 

David Strong began the Annual Meeting recognizing our five 50 year members and then 
went on to recognize our 40, 30, 20 and 10 year members.  

Opening Prayer 

David opened the meeting in a prayer. 

Year in Review 

Nora Pelt put together a year in review presentation which was shown at the meeting. 

Church Budget and Annual Giving 

David presented the first five budget slides.  Brenda Bryan opened the facilities budget 
presentation by recognizing our Sextant Andy Brien for the work he has done on behalf of 
the church for the last five years.  
Brenda went on to present the Facilities portion of the budget.  David presented a summary 
of our Mission Support for 2023, our total giving to mission partners in 2023 was $109K. 

Vote:  Motion to approve the 2024 budget as printed on pages three and four of the 2023 
Annual Financial Reports dated  February 5, 2023. 

 
The moderator declared that the 2024 Budget was approved by a unanimous vote in the 
Sanctuary and online. 

Capital Campaign 

Kate Jagger and Al Joyal Co-Chairs of the Capital Campaign Team gave an update of the 
pre-campaign study. The study found there was significant support for a Capital Campaign 
and the Council voted unanimously to go forward with the campaign. 

Closing Prayer 

Having no further business David closed the Annual Meeting in prayer. 
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